Closing the Coverage Gap: Background Information

We can increase access to affordable health care using the Medicaid program.

- Many North Carolinians are in the "coverage gap." That means they do not qualify for Medicaid today but are too poor to qualify for subsidies on the Health Insurance Marketplace.
- If North Carolina expanded Medicaid eligibility to those in the coverage gap, it would give more than 500,000 people access to affordable health insurance¹.
- This would benefit working people, like construction workers, retail employees, restaurant workers, and farmers^{2,3}.
- 37 red and blue states have closed the coverage gap, including Indiana, Ohio, Virginia, and Utah⁴.

Closing the coverage gap helps rural hospitals and communities.

- Closing the coverage gap will create more than 13,000 jobs in rural counties within 5 years⁵.
- Closing the gap will also help rural hospitals keep their doors open.
 - 29% of rural low-income North Carolinians are uninsured⁶.
 - With so many uninsured people living in rural areas, rural hospitals often struggle to compensate for patients who can't afford to pay for their care.
 - 40% of North Carolina's rural hospitals are operating in the red, and five have closed since 2014^{5,7}.

Covering more uninsured people lowers everyone else's premiums.

- Premiums for people who buy their own health insurance are 7% lower in states that have closed their coverage gap than in states that haven't⁸.
- When uninsured people need care, they often go to the one place that won't turn them away: the ER.
- The ER is expensive, and when patients can't pay, hospitals often eat the cost.
- Hospitals offset that loss by charging higher rates for insured patients, called "cost-shifting," and that translates into higher premiums for every individual and employer who buys health insurance.

Covering more uninsured people encourages the efficient use of health care.

- Half of the uninsured do not have a regular doctor to consult when they are sick or need medical advice⁹.
- When they do see a doctor, the uninsured are less likely to obtain recommended health services due to cost, exacerbating their health conditions and potentially causing expensive health crises in the long-run¹⁰.
- Getting people insured, particularly through a structure like Medicaid managed care, means there is an entity with an incentive and accountability for managing their costs and outcomes.

Closing the coverage gap is good for business.

- Affordable health insurance is critical for a strong workforce.
 - When people have untreated health issues, they miss work, or can't go to work at all.
 - Closing the coverage gap will help people work, creating a healthier workforce, and strengthening businesses and the economy in North Carolina's economically distressed communities.
- Closing the gap would also create an estimated 43,000 jobs in 5 years and generate billions of dollars in economic activity¹¹.

Closing the coverage gap is fiscally responsible.

- NC taxpayers are paying for Medicaid expansion in other states¹². We should bring some of those federal tax dollars back home.
- Expansion would require zero dollars in new state appropriation. The federal government would pay 90% of costs, and the remaining 10% would be funded by hospitals and health plans.

Closing the coverage gap is good for children.

- When parents struggle with untreated physical or mental health issues, it takes a toll on their children¹³. Helping parents access affordable health care is essential for healthy child development.
- Helping parents access health insurance through Medicaid is also shown to increase the likelihood their children will receive preventative health care services, such as annual well child visits¹⁴.

Closing the coverage gap helps law enforcement and others fight the opioid epidemic.

- North Carolina is beset by an opioid crisis and many people who need treatment are uninsured.
- Access to affordable health care helps people access life-saving treatment.
- Closing the coverage gap has been key to Ohio's positive results in turning the tide on the opioid crisis. Dayton, Ohio saw a 54% decrease in opioid overdose deaths after the state expanded Medicaid¹⁵.

We need to close the coverage gap to expand NC veterans' access to affordable health care.

- Many veterans are ineligible for health care through the VA.
- 12,000 veterans would gain access to health insurance if we expanded Medicaid¹⁶.
- States that closed the coverage gap have a lower rate of uninsured veterans than those that did not¹⁷.

This is the right time to close the coverage gap.

- N.C. Medicaid has been strong, stable, and consistently under budget.
- There is energy on both sides of the aisle for expanding Medicaid.
- Now is the time to find a bipartisan way to expand Medicaid that is right for North Carolina.

Sources

1. McCarthy, Bill. "Has Refusing Medicaid Expansion Cost Veterans? Candidate Is on the Right Track." The News and Observer, September 2018. Link.

2. "Distribution of the Nonelderly Uninsured by Family Work Status." Kaiser Family Foundation, 2017. Link.

3. Mahan, Dee and Kathleen Stoll. "Medicaid Expansion in North Carolina: Health Insurance for Working Individuals and Families." Families USA, July 2014. <u>Link</u>.

4. "Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision." Kaiser Family Foundation, January 2019. Link.

5. Namkoong, Hyun. "Medicaid Expansion for Rural Communities in North Carolina." NC Justice Center, 2018. <u>Link</u>.

6. Hoadley, Jack, Joan Alker, and Mark Holmes. "Health Insurance Coverage in Small Towns and Rural America: The Role of Medicaid Expansion." Georgetown University Health Policy Institute, September 2018. <u>Link</u>.

7. "97 Rural Hospital Closures: January 2010 – Present." UNC Sheps Center, 2019. Link.

8. Sen, Aditi and Thomas DeLeire. "The Effect of Medicaid Expansion on Marketplace Premiums." Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, September 2016. <u>Link</u>.

9. "Key Facts about the Uninsured Population." Kaiser Family Foundation, December 2018. Link.

10. Hadley, Jack. "Insurance coverage, medical care use, and short-term health changes following an unintentional injury or the onset of a chronic condition." JAMA 297(10), March 2007. Link.

11. Ku, Leighton, et al. "The Economic and Employment Costs of Not Expanding Medicaid in North Carolina: A County-Level Analysis." Cone Health Foundation, December 2014. Link.

12. Doran, Will. "NC Gov. Roy Cooper on Medicaid expansion in North Carolina: 'You're already paying for it.'" PolitiFact North Carolina, January 2017. Link.

13. "Health Coverage for Parents and Caregivers Helps Children." Georgetown University Health Policy Institute, March 2017. Link.

14. Venkataramani, Maya, Craig Pollack, and Eric Roberts. "Spillover Effects of Adult Medicaid Expansions on Children's Use of Preventive Services." Pediatrics 140(6), December 2017. Link.

15. Goodnough, Abby. "This City's Overdose Deaths Have Plunged. Can Others Learn From It?" The New York Times, November 2018. Link.

16. Haley, Jennifer and Genevieve Kenney. "Uninsured Veterans and Family Members: State and National Estimates of Expanded Medicaid Eligibility Under the ACA." Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, March 2013. Link.

17. Callow, Andrea. "Cutting Medicaid Would Hurt Veterans." Families USA, May 2017. Link.